Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday 15th October 2012 at 7:30 in the Village School 
PRESENT were Cllrs: R Miller, (Chairman), A Bush, M Colvey, J Dyball, I Maitland, K Norris, P Talbot, L Wilson, C Wood and T Watton (Parish Clerk) 
Dist Cllr P Webb, and 1 member of the public were also in attendance. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – Cllr Taylor. 
2. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION SESSION.  (Standing Orders suspended). 

Mr. Corbin or Arosa, Purbeck Rd commented on a number of points he had previously raised either in letters, emails or face-to-face with Parish Councillors. He expressed concern that he felt some matters related to this remain unresolved. Mr Corbin’s points were noted by Council members and it was explained that a letter will be sent with a fuller response.  

3.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. There were none.     

4. REVISED CODE OF CONDUCT FOR COUNCILLORS 2012.

An opportunity for Cllrs to declare any new or previously undisclosed pecuniary interest in any matter to be considered at this meeting. There were none.  
5. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. The chairman offered thanks to Cllr Dyball and Cllr Colvey for their work on the Rocket Park project. He also expressed thanks to Chess Potter and Clair Haynes in support of Cllr Dyball’s management of the project; and to Councillors Talbot and Taylor for preparing the site for the opening. A special mention was made of the contribution by Mr. Smyth who helped ensure the new turf was adequately watered.  
6. Following the correction of a typographical error THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on 19th September 2012 were approved by those present and signed by the Chairman. 
7. MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
There were none. 
8. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS. (standing orders suspended)
Dist Cllr Webb reported that the Boundary Commission final recommendations have indicated that Morden will go into a constituency with Wareham St Martin.  There will still be two District Councillors for Lytchett Matravers.  These changes will not be implemented until 2015 and will be accompanied by a review of boundaries at that stage.  

9.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR. (standing orders suspended)
County Cllr Drane was unable to be present. 

10.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS 

Deans Drove – Foxhills Path: Cllr Dyball reported that she had met John Williamson from DCC the previous week.  He had asked if the council could be flexible on the route for this path.  He has suggested that a 17 metre bridge would be required for the September Cottage route, and this would be at a cost of £10-11K.  He there was also of the opinion that little or no maintenance would be required on a path following the Brookside bank route.  The council had some discussion about the level of detail which remains with Mr. Bird of PDC and why he had argued that the September Cottage bridge route would be more favourable.  Cllr Dyball noted that nothing could be costed it from the Parish Council’s viewpoint until the expectations and entitlements of the owner of Brookside are known.  It was proposed that Cllr Dyball seeks to hasten this matter along by trying to obtain more detailed costing figures for consideration of the next meeting as this would help to facilitate any approval of a possible change of the council’s preferred option.   

11.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Finance & Policy Committee (see minutes of 8th October 2012).

1. Acceptance of the latest bank Reconciliation (noting the 7p discrepancy). 

2. To note the response from BDO Stoy Hayward to the 2011/12 Annual Return. This has been signed off with no qualifications. 

3. Audit of Village Assets to be carried out using the draft questionnaire devised by Cllr Norris and already circulated to Council Members.

4. To extend the advance payment of bookings of the Scout Hut for Planning Cttee meetings to the end of the financial year – i.e. up to and including the meeting on the first Thursday of March 2013. 

5. To accept the Sutcliffe Play quotation for supply of benches for the new play area. 

6. To accept the quotation for £350 for the removal of the three Cypress Leylandii trees on the recreation ground. 

7. To arrange for Anglebury Press to print 1100 copies of the next issue of the Lytchett Link. Also Cllr Norris to arrange for distribution using the contractor employed for the previous issue. 

8. To include £1K contingency in the 2013/14 budget for the external audit to accommodate for the cost of questions from the public. 

All of the above were AGREED. 

(b) Planning Cttee – there was no meeting in October and no planning applications were received. 
It was AGREED to receive the minutes of the above meeting.   
12. Consideration of DPI dispensation for Precept discussion – email 8th October refers

The Parish Clerk referred Councillors to the communication which covers advice from Purbeck District Council Legal team regarding dispensations to participate in a council meeting under the terms of Section 33 of the localism act 2011. Councillors noted that in limited circumstances they may apply for a dispensation to speak and vote on a matter to be considered by the council or one of its committees despite having a “Disclosable Pecuniary Interest” in it. The particular example stated was the discussion of council budget and the precept – where exclusion under these grounds would make it impossible for the council to carry out its business.  Councillors noted that should they wish to apply for such a dispensation this should be done in advance of the meeting on a form provided for that purpose and forwarded to the Parish Clerk.  The matter would then be considered under an agenda item at the beginning of the meeting which directly replaces the Parish Council’s current agenda item “Declaration of interests”. It was only also noted that the council is permitted to  formally decide to delegate receipt of applications for such dispensations, and for determination of these, to its Parish Clerk.  It was AGREED to delegate such authority to the Parish Clerk and to adopt the application form which had been circulated.      

13. Village centre car parking 

A discussion took place regarding three vehicle parking options for the area around Tesco’s which had been developed by Mr. Morgan of Morgan Carey architects. After some discussion, which focused to some extent on the matter of Tesco lorry deliveries, it was agreed that Cllr Miller should respond to Mr. Morgan to express some concern that the gaps in the information….two councillors had felt that the paper was not easy to read.  Councillors noted that this matter is to continue to be discussed but at this stage the preference of seven of the line Councillors present was for option B. 

14. Purbeck volunteer of the year nomination 

Four potential nominees were suggested and Councillors were asked to consider these in time for a vote to be taken at the next Full Council meeting.  Action: all Cllrs to consider their preferred nominee.  

17.
ReportS of any training activity undertaken in the past month. The Council noted Cllr Miller and Cllr Wilson attended a Football Foundation seminar which took place in Exeter and included a useful list of funders for sports clubs. Cllr Miller will circulate to the handouts from this seminar to all council members.  

18.  REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
The following reports were made:

Carnival – It was announced that it had been decided that there would be no more village carnivals but that this event would be replaced by a village fete to take place in May.  It was noted that the funfair will continue to visit in June, but that this is unrelated.  In view of this change Cllr Talbot tendered his resignation as representative of the carnival committee.  Cllr Maitland will be a representative for the village fete and the table of reports of representatives included in the agenda will be amended accordingly.  Action:  Parish Clerk to amend this agenda item.  Subsequent discussion by council members focused on discussion how the council might help to promote a cross-village event.  Cllr Maitland is to circulate ideas for council members to add to.  Action: Cllr Maitland to act accordingly.  

Allotments – Cllr Maitland reported on points brought up with him by representatives of the Allotments Association.  This included an alteration of the rental – to commence from 1st of January each year.  It was noted that the most practical way to make this change would be after the expiry of the current year’s tenancy on 31 March, 2013.  This would be followed by a nine month tenancy for all plot holders wishing to renew until December 2013.  This would then be followed by 12 months tenancies beginning 1st of January, 2014. The matter of the hedge to be planted a long line of the line of the Dyetts Field gates was mentioned and the Parish Clerk explained that he had asked Woodlands nurseries to supply the plants for this. Cllr Maitland reported that the Allotments Association had again raised with him the matter of their wish to purchase and install a toilet.  It was noted that this had been raised during a previous council meeting and that a formal proposal was still awaited.  In the meantime some doubts were expressed about who would service this facility.  Cllr Maitland also reported that the Allotments Association continue to be concerned about overgrown plots.  It was noted that there are currently few people with a current interest on the waiting list and therefore there is little or no tenancy interest to take over plots at this stage.  Cllr Maitland reported that the Allotments Association had suggested that there was some financial surplus over expenditure in the most recent financial year end accounts with regard to allotments.  Finally the matter of the Allotments Association proposal to take over the management of the allotments has again been raised. It was noted that the Parish Council had requested a proposal from the Allotments Association when they previously sent a representative along to a council meeting, but no such proposal had yet been forthcoming.  

Youth Organisations – Cllr Wood advised that she had visited the Lighthouse Family Church as planned.  It was noted that different groups have asked to use the building but this is impractical due to its poor condition.   
Sports Club – It was noted that the Sports Club mate do not need the £6000 of public money from the Parish Council which it had requested in order to complete the fundraising for the Recreation Ground drainage scheme. 

Footpaths – 

Huntick Rd / Wimborne Rd –Cllr Dyball reported that Dorset County Council are happy to dedicate this path .  The plans for its opening are progressing.  Oak posts are being made and will bear the name Jubilee Path.  Also some surfacing work will be done.  

Some further insights were provided by Cllr Colvey who had received some contact with another officer from Dorset County Council – as follows:  

It is hoped to obtain some funds to improve the first part of Bridleway 4.

It is understood that John Williamson of DCC will approach the landowner whose oak tree broke and was suspended over Church Walk path and into the cemetery.
Mr. Williamson was given the results of the Parish Council survey into the use of Stafford Row as a route to school. It was noted that on the day of the survey there was minimal use despite good weather conditions. This route is considered unsafe by the Parish Council

There may be some opportunity to draw on funds from Dorset County Council where there is a need to  replace stiles, etc.  

17.Council to approve the following payments due:- 

	Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3084
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary –  Sept 
	813.06
	0.00
	813.06

	3085
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – Sept
	189.00
	0.00
	189.00

	3086
	The Landscape Group (Banyards Ltd)
	Cemetery maintenance 1/10/12
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	3087
	Continental Landscapes Ltd
	Grass cutting – Southern end of rec - Sept
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	3088
	D&P Warr
	Hedge Trimming – High Street car park
	50.00
	10.00
	60.00

	3089
	BDO LLP
	Fees for 2011/2012 Annual return
	650.00
	130.00
	780.00

	3090
	Southern Electric
	Car park lighting
	16.35
	0.81
	17.16

	3091
	DAPTC
	Seminar fee: Cllrs –Powers and duties
	20.00
	0.00
	20.00

	3092
	Lytchett Matravers Primary School
	Room hire for 4 council meetings in Autumn term
	84.00
	0.00
	84.00

	3093
	J Taylor
	Cllr’s expenses: reimbursement of cost of Paint for memorial ground railings, plus mileage to purchase same.
	64.14
	0.00
	64.14

	3094
	L Wilson
	Cllrs expenses: Reimbursement of parking Football Foundation event
	8.90
	0.00
	8.90

	3095
	K Norris
	Cllrs expenses: reimbursement of payment made for L Link distribution
	110.00
	22.00
	132.00

	3096
	J Dyball
	Cllrs expenses: Rec play area 


	30.30
	0.00
	30.30

	3097
	F Potter
	Reimbursement of expenses for Rec Play area event
	116.12
	15.62
	131.74

	3098
	Sutcliffe Play
	Supply and fit Recreation ground play area
	70.000
	14,000
	84,000

	3099
	HMRC
	PAYE Quarter 2
	1004.40
	0.00
	1004.40

	3100
	Brighstone Landscaping Ltd
	Foxhills Maintenance 1st July-30th September 2012
	560.93
	112.19
	673.11


These were AGREED. 

18. CORRESPONDENCE
Cllr Dyball reported that she had been approached about potential problem of dog faeces at Rocket Park.  This highlighted the unresolved matter of whether a fence should be installed. It was agreed to advise residents via the Lytchett link that currently no fence is intended.  With regard to the remaining fence posts, it was decided that the Environment and Amenities committee should review and make a recommendation on this.   
21.Matters of Interest & Information. 

· Cllr Norris raised the matter of progress on registration of the Recreation Field with Fields In Trust. Following a brief discussion it was agreed that he would try to resolve the impasse between what FIT are requesting and what documents the Scout Association have.  
· Cllr Colvey reported that he had a mock-up of the millennium viewpoint plaque.
· Councillor Dyball reported that she had an illustration of the sign for Rocket Park. The council AGREED to go ahead with this.  
· It was noted that Cllr Maitland is to join the Finance & Policy and Environment & Amenities committees. 
The meeting closed at 21:44
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
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